
Acle Parish Council 

Meeting Date:


Monday, 25th March 2013
Venue:



Methodist Church, Bridewell Lane, Acle

Time:



7.30 p.m.

Present:
Mrs J Clover, Mrs L Hempsall (also district councillor) Mr B Grint, Mr A Hemmingway, Mrs D Hurst, Mr N Law, Mr R Perry, Mrs P Watson



Brian Iles (County Councillor)

In the absence of John Harriss, Nigel Law chaired the meeting.
1.
PUBLIC FORUM 
There were eight members of the public present.  Matters raised included support for the Acle Community Gym.  PCSO Paul McAllister gave a report on 6 recent crimes.  County Councillor Brian Iles gave a report on the Community Construction Fund and on further cost savings at the County Council.  District Councillor Lana Hempsall gave a report on a recent conference on obesity and the need to increase activity levels for local residents.
2.
APOLOGIES
     Mr D Burnett, Mr B Coveley, Mr J Harriss (Chairman) and Mrs M Steed.
3.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN ITEMS ON THE AGENDA AND REQUESTS FOR ANY DISPENSATIONS
Jackie Clover, Brian Grint, Nigel Law and Rodney Perry declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in any financial transactions with the Recreation Centre, as Trustees. Brian Grint also declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in the Springfield development.  

Lana Hempsall reminded the meeting that she is also a Broadland District Councillor and as such she declares a non-pecuniary interest in any matters relating to Broadland District Council which may be discussed at the meeting. 

Debra Hurst reminded the meeting that she is a close neighbour to the planning application for Old Road and would therefore not be commenting on the application in the meeting.
4.
MINUTES  The minutes of the meetings held on 25th February and 4th March 2013 were agreed to be correct, and were signed by Nigel Law as Chairman of the meeting.
5.
MATTERS ARISING
5.1
Acle Community Archive Group have sent confirmation that the room hire of £550 has been paid for the year to 31st March 2013 and that they will be charged £300 per half year for 2013/14.  The Council has given a grant of £600 for the room hire.
5.2
There has been a spate of vandalism at the public toilets resulting in damage to the doors.  There was also a report of young people riding motor bikes on the footpath at the top of Mill Lane. The police have been informed and have spoken to the young people about this.
5.3
The nine trustees appointed to the Recreation Centre committee were David Burnett, Andrea Calvert, Jackie Clover, Pip Durrant, Brian Grint, Nigel Law, Rodney Perry, Norman Pryor and Rob Shepheard.

5.4
The clerk contacted the then auditor for Acle Recreation Centre, John Gallop, who confirmed that there is no restriction on the number of earmarked reserves accounts that could be held by the Charity.
5.5
Website – Nigel has approached a third company for a quote. The clerk has contacted Flush Design for a price and timescale for the draft spec they produced.
5.6
The planned meeting for the draft Emergency Plan had to be postponed.
5.7
The hedge at the cemetery has been cut. The first cut of the grass has been done and Justin Nudd tidied up after the contractor as requested.

5.8
The clerk reported on the recent Practitioners’ Conference that she attended. Topics covered included: devolution of services from district councils, the treatment of confidential minutes, VAT, the Code of Conduct, Ordnance Survey mapping services, PAYE changes and how to write a press release.

5.9
The clerk obtained a copy of the rules of the Acle Social Club. Its objects are to promote the social, educational and recreation activities. Membership is for people over 18 years of age.

5.10 
Parking on the pavements has improved at Old Road.
6.
YOUTH AMBASSADORS

The Youth Ambassadors from Acle Academy for the next twelve months will be Ciara Simpson and Gus Blake. Annie Baldwin will continue to attend meetings when she can in her capacity as a member of the UK Youth Parliament and the Youth Advisory Board. The school will also establish a Youth Working Group which could work on a suitable project with the Parish Council.  The meeting discussed a possible involvement in the Victorian Weekend in June.  
7.
CORRESPONDENCE

7.1
A consultation has been received on the plans for the Growth Triangle adjacent to Thorpe, Sprowston, Old Catton and Rackheath.  This was noted.
7.2
There was a proposal to help fund a bus shelter for residents who use the bus from the Business Park in Postwick.  Other parishes along the bus route will be contacted for their views and possible support.
7.3
Details have been received of Local Hub Advisory Groups for those who use or support day care 
services in Great Yarmouth.

7.4
It has been confirmed by NCC that there is only an informal arrangement to cut the grass at Jubilee Wood.

7.5
Tony Hemmingway, Debra Hurst, Nigel Law and John Harriss are to attend planning training shortly.
8.
PLANNING MATTERS

8.1
Plans discussed at the meeting:

i)
Circle Housing Group – erection of 2 affordable dwellings – land adj. 1 Hillcrest.  The councillors supported the plans.
ii)
Circle Housing Group – erection of 2 affordable dwellings – land adj. 16 Hillcrest.  The councillors supported the plans.
iii)
Circle Housing Group – erection of 14 affordable replacement dwellings – 21 – 34 Beighton Road.  The councillors supported the plans.
iv)
Mr Read, 74 Old Road – non-material amendment on PP BA/2011/0005/FUL to provide garage at the front of the dwelling in place of a lounge, to change the windows in south elevation and remove windows in west elevation. The councillors had no objections to the plans.
9.
HIGHWAY MATTERS

9.1
Hanging baskets:  there has been no reply from Highways about moving the parking restriction signs on the lampposts.  It was agreed to authorise up to thirty baskets, 25 on the existing brackets and a possible 5 new baskets.  Tony Hemmingway agreed to take a bracket to Olympic Welding to get two more brackets made.
9.2
Bus shelters: no more information available at present.
9.3
Cemetery shed: consideration of a quote was discussed in closed session later in the meeting to protect the competitiveness of the contractors.
9.4
Vehicle Activated Sign on A1064: NCC has supported the request for funding and would pay for 75% of the cost, leaving about £2,000 to be paid by the Parish Council.  It was agreed to proceed with this. The clerk will obtain a quote for the sign and submit it with a request for funding.
9.5
Grit bins: NCC has agreed to a grit bin by the ladies toilet and at Aldis Road.  It was agreed to purchase a grit bin for both locations.  Requests for a grit bin in De Carle Smith Road was refused because there is already one close by, and for The Drive because it is a private road.
9.6
Vegetation is overhanging the road on Station Road, causing cars to pull out into oncoming vehicles. The clerk has been unable to find out the ownership from the Land Registry website. It was agreed to pay for the vegetation to be cut back while the ownership is sorted out.
9.7
Flooding was reported on the stopped-up road in Old Road.
10. 
STREET LIGHTING


One light was reported for repair.
11.
ACLE RECREATION CENTRE

The tennis club is proposing to build toilets and an office in a wooden temporary building adjacent to the courts.  It was requested that confirmation be obtained that this did not require planning permission.
The construction of the skatepark is due to start on 15th April, depending on the weather and site conditions.  A grant of £5000 has been received from the Garfield Weston Trust. The second application to the Norfolk Construction Fund for a grant was turned down.

The Trustees reported that a separate earmarked reserve will be set up for future repairs to the play area and skatepark.
12.
ACLE REGATTA
Brian Grint is the Council representative on the Regatta Committee. The Regatta takes place on 18th/19th May this year.  Risk assessments have been requested before the Council can confirm the event to the Council’s insurers.
13.
ANGLIA IN BLOOM
It was agreed that the village should enter the Anglia in Bloom event again this year.  It is believed that the event is to be coordinated by Acle Society members this year.  A resident has contacted the clerk to volunteer to help.
14.
SPRINGFIELD LAND
There was a good turnout at the Academy Open Day to view the draft plans for the housing on Springfield.  Some people supported the plans for new housing and some objected.  The planning consultant answered people’s questions. No further comments have been received. The revised draft plans will be available shortly when all the reports have been finalised.
Negotiations continue with Saffron Housing for the affordable housing. There is a possibility that they might be interested in purchasing the whole plot and would manage the construction of the market housing as well as the affordable housing.
15.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
Ross Ingham and Kate Pinnock’s quote to produce the Neighbourhood Plan was £7,000, with a timetable of consultations and procedures.  Lana reported on new funding from the Government to pay towards the cost of Neighbourhood Plans.  It was therefore agreed to appoint Ingham Pinnock Associates to do the work.

The application to start a Neighbourhood Plan has been submitted to BDC with the map of the civil parish as the proposed area to be covered by the Plan.
16.
ACLE COMMUNITY GYM

Acle Community Gym has been set up with a constitution and a committee to run a gym at Acle Recreation Centre and the committee has engaged a self-employed instructor to run the classes for able-bodied and medically referred members. It is planned to run three sessions a week. The committee has received a grant of £9,000 from Awards for All; £7,500 has been spent on large pieces of equipment, with the rest being spent on smaller equipment. The group has asked for a grant of £2,356 for some pieces of equipment and to pay for a second assistant for Fridays, for 6 months, by which time the group hopes to be self-financing.
The councillors were very pleased with the success of the group and agreed to give a donation of £2,400 towards their costs.
17.
ACLE LANDS TRUST

The AGM is on 2nd April. It was agreed to appoint Barry Coveley, Adam Fisher, Brian Grint, Pat Watson and Nigel Robson as the Council-appointed trustees.

18.
FINANCE




     
   £

Receipts:

VAT refund




         1,597.50
Funeral fees




         1,660.00
Reimb. costs





  48.19

Garfield Weston – grant for skatepark
         5,000.00
Cheques for payment:

Veolia – skip hire dd




145.94
E.On – electricity at toilets dd



169.93

Siemens – copier rental dd



134.52

E.On – electricity street lights
 dd


600.84

HMRC – PAYE & NIC



432.29

M Ward – cleaning




723.69

P James – clerk’s fee and exps

         1,248.12

W Butler – holiday cover for cleaning

  58.89

Nick Hancox – legal fees



529.20

Wilkersons – supplies




  13.04

Hugh Crane Cleaning Equip’t – supplies

  49.11

RBS – computer support annual fee


124.80

New Line – carpet edging strip at Fletcher Rm
168.24

Acle Recreation Centre – youth club hire

140.00

PHS – annual fee for waste disposal at toilets         1,744.87

J Harriss – expenses




  25.80

J Clover – Christmas lighting costs


117.87

Norfolk Pension Fund




282.66

J Nudd – work at cemetery



162.50

I Nicholls – work at cemetery



123.50

Alan Irvine – professional fees re Springfield         4,315.44

Acle Community Gym – donation

          2,400.00

The above cheques were approved for payment.
Savings account at 22.02.13


        26,063.92
Term investment at18.02.13        

      100,000.00

Gilts at 05.10.12



      130,529.00






      256,592.92
19.
MATTERS FOR THE NEXT MEETING
· Setting up a cluster group for local parishes
20.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING - Monday, 29th April 2013.

· Annual Parish meeting on 15th at 7.30 pm

